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A Message from the IALEP President 

By Dillon Kraft 

As I write to you from here in Iowa, we have 

traded in our snowy late winter weather for 

stormy wet spring weather.  One great 

advantage of living in the Midwest is the ever 

present topic of the weather.  I hope that 

wherever you find yourself it is 

nothing but blue skies and warm 

temperatures.   

I don’t have to tell you that in our 

line of work we don’t often get to 

plan for the nice sunny clear days.  

It is the storms and foul weather 

that we are often charged with 

avoiding or at least mitigating.  But 

that’s what makes our jobs so 

exciting right?  That is why I am so 

grateful for the resources that IALEP provides 

through all the wonderful people in our 

organization.  

For those of you who may not have heard, the 

2015 conference will be hosted by our good 

friends at Arlington, TX PD.  I am excited to 

attend this year’s mid-year meeting and start to 

scout venues for the event.  Texas will be a 

great place to have our conference.   

I want to personally thank everyone who took 

the time to fill out our membership survey.  The 

Board will spend a large amount of time 

discussing the results and I would be happy to 

discuss this further with anyone that has 

additional thoughts.  My “door” is always open. 

As always, please take advantage 

of the services IALEP offers 

whether that is posting a question 

on the listserve, adding an event 

or job listing to the website, 

attaining your certification, or 

attending the training conference.   

Thank you again for allowing me 

to serve as President.  Please 

contact me or any of the board 

members with questions or 

concerns you have.  This is your 

organization. 

(Dillon.Kraft@polkcountyiowa.gov) 

[Dillon is the Sheriff Project Manager of the Office of Planning 

& Development at the Polk County Sheriff's Office. Dillon can 

also be found via IALEP on Facebook] 

  

The IALEP 

EXCHANGE 

mailto:Dillon.Kraft@polkcountyiowa.gov
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SOAR TO NEW HEIGHTS AT THE  

2014 IALEP CONFERENCE 

 
 

 

 

  

By Bill Slauson, Planning and Policy Director/ 

Albuquerque Police Department 

 

The IALEP Annual Conference will be held in Albuquerque, New 

Mexico on September 22-26, 2014. The conference hosts (the 

Albuquerque Police Department and Bernalillo County Sheriff’s 

Office) have already lined up great speakers and presentations 

from their two agencies, as well as speakers from the University of 

New Mexico, USDOJ Community Relations Service, Target 

Corporation, and Albuquerque Public Schools.  

The conference will include a session on developing a Real Time 

Crime Center (with accompanying tour); an insider’s account of 

developing public/private partnerships; a psychiatrist’s report of 

providing street-level mental health services to people in crisis in 

partnership with APD; a full day session on Strategic Planning led 

by Scottsdale Police Department’s Will Davis; plus many more 

interesting topics still to be scheduled. 

As a backdrop to all of learning opportunities, the hosts have 

planned activities to keep you entertained each night, including A 

Night at the Albuquerque Museum. After a walking tour of the 

nearby Old Town, enjoy an evening of food, drink, dancing, and 

local entertainment. The Albuquerque Museum offers a wide array 

of 7,000 works of art, locally curated and world-class travelling 

exhibitions, and masterworks from Blumenschein, Sloan, and 

O’Keefe. Other planned activities include a retrospective of 

filmmaking in New Mexico at the historic Kimo Theater, and 

entertainment at the host hotel (Hyatt Regency).  

… (Continues on next page)  
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Hope to see you in  

Albuquerque! 

 

 

 

A GRANDE MID YEAR, TEXAS STYLE 

From Sue Wills, IALEP Past President 

Hola, IALEP members!  Your IALEP Board recently held the 
annual mid-year business meeting in the wide open spaces of 
sunny Arlington, Texas.  We are excited to be able tell the 
membership that this will be the location of the 2015 IALEP 
annual conference.  For those of you who are Dallas Cowboy 
or Texas Ranger fans, you know that Arlington is also the 
home to both of these teams, and their stadiums, as well as 
Six Flags over Texas. 
 
The Board appreciated having the opportunity to meet with the 
2015 conference planning committee to begin preparations for 
2015. A special thank you to Arlington Police staff Susan 
Bragg and Suzan Cogswell for their Texas hospitality and 
showing us what the Arlington area has to offer. (More info on 
the 2015 conference can be found in the Exchange.) 

 
 
Here are some highlights of our two day Board meeting (May 
1 and 2, 2014): 
 

 2014 IALEP Albuquerque Conference 
 
The training line-up for the Albuquerque Conference is an 
impressive one, spanning relevant and high performance 
topics such as development of real time crime centers, the 
delivery of wellness programs in law enforcement agencies, 
illicit drugs and impaired driving, and street-based psychiatry 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Susan Bragg/Arlington PD & Assist. Chief Jason 

Graves/Sheriff’s Dept. Dallas County 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Register early, and encourage additional staff and colleagues to attend. 

Both airfare and hotel rates (under $90/night) are very reasonable. If you 

have questions about any aspect of the conference, contact Bill Slauson 

at bslauson@cabq.gov or 505-768-2427. For the conference registration 

package, please visit the IALEP web site.  

mailto:bslauson@cabq.gov
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and cost. (Please visit "www.IALEP.org" for more 
information regarding the sessions of this conference and 
arrangements!) 
 

Our host coordinators, Bill Slauson/Albuquerque Police 
Department and Rita Erickson/Bernalillo County Sheriff’s 
Office have worked tirelessly at bringing top notch speakers to 
this event, one of whom will be our own Will Davis/IALEP 
Treasurer as he heads up the advanced training session. 
Strategic planning is something in which many planners are 
asked to lead in their agencies. This advanced session 
purpose is two-fold: train police planners in a successful 
model for strategic planning, and develop the new IALEP 
Strategic Management Plan in the process.  
 
There are a few remaining sessions open if an IALEP 
member is interested in presenting a 15-20 minute 
presentation on a project they are working on or have 
completed this year. Please let Bill Slauson know 
(BSlauson@cabq.gov) as we are offering a session compiling 
several members' work into 15-20 minute segments.  This has 
been done at some previous conferences with very good 
results, and also gives our membership the chance to present 
to their peers in the idea-rich conference environment. 
 

 2015 IALEP Arlington Conference 
 

The 2015 conference planning committee will be composed of 
representatives from the Albuquerque Police Department as 
well as representatives from neighbouring departments - Fort 
Worth Police Department, North Dallas Tollway Authority, 
Dallas County Sheriff's Department and Lancaster Police 
Department.  The Board was glad to have the chance to meet 
with the agencies during the mid-year meeting.  
 
In response to conference evaluations and suggestions from 
the recent membership survey, and to make the conference 
more economical for agencies, the 2015 conference will be  
3½ days as opposed to the 4½ day schedule previously 
followed.  The number of actual training hours will remain 
similar to the longer conference by moving some of the 
networking events to evenings. The committee has already 
identified some excellent training topics. 
 
During the second day of the mid-year meetings, there was a 
tour of the Arlington Police Department where we had the 
opportunity to meet with Assistant Chief Lauretta Hill and talk 
about some of the challenges the City of Arlington faces and 
how the police department meets them, not the least of which 
is the tremendous constant influx of traffic and people coming 

 
 
 

 
Exec. Vice President Beth Nielsen &  

Repository Director Justin Kobolt 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Board networking with the Arlington Hosts 
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in for the various sporting events. We also had the opportunity 
to discuss each organization’s expectations for the 2015 
conference. 
 
Hotel site visits were then done by the Board and two 
excellent hotels were identified as meeting the needs of the 
IALEP conference. The IALEP Board Conference Coordinator 
is now proceeding with soliciting competitive proposals for the 
Board to consider.  

 
 Other Business 

 
Besides discussions on conference planning, the Board was 
busy with reports on the first day from the Board members, 
some of which included developing of a speaker's bureau and 
setting up some webinar opportunities, fall planner’s course, 
nominations for the upcoming board elections, and boosting 
Facebook use among members 
 
The Board would like to thank those members who took the 
time to complete the recent membership survey. There was a 
very good response rate and valuable information received. 
The Board would like to recognize the efforts of IALEP Board 
Secretary, Debbie Mackenzie, who led the survey initiative. 
The first draft of the survey results were shared at the 
meeting. We are excited to see that many of the ideas from 
members, a number which echo initiatives currently being 
worked on by the Board, such as shortening the conference 
duration, webinars, looking at our certification process, and  

partnerships.  We are looking 
forward to sharing the results with 
you shortly as well as using that 
information in the fall strategic 
planning session. 
 
We encourage members to continue 
to share ideas and concerns with the 
Board, so that IALEP can continue to 
grow and be a viable part of law 
enforcement.   
 
As I end this little summary, I have to 
do a "Sue" and challenge each of 
you to expand your IALEP 
experience - either a little, or a lot.  
Spread the good IALEP word at 
training events and with other 
organizations, serve on a committee, 
write an article for "The Exchange" 
sharing something in which your 
agency is engaged or interested.  
IALEP has elections coming up, and 
we'd love to see you on the Board.  
Serving on the Board is a great 
growth opportunity as well as a 
career enhancer.  Remember 
IALEP is only as good as its 
members.  As always, thanks for 
listening and being members. 

  

2015 CONFERENCE  

From Susan Bragg and Suzan Cogswell 

Welcome to Arlington, Texas,  

Home of the Texas Rangers and Dallas Cowboys! 

 

The Arlington Police Department, along with its regional 
partners, is excited to host the 2015 IALEP Conference!  
Located in the heart of North Texas, the Metroplex is the fourth 
largest metropolitan area in the U.S. following New York, LA, 
and Chicago.  The city covers nearly 100 square miles and 
includes an extensive development of professional sports 
arenas, entertainment, and shopping along the city’s I-30 and I-
20 corridors, attracting nearly 7 million visitors to Arlington each 
year.  
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The Arlington Police Department serves the 50th largest city in 
the U.S. with 620 sworn and 200 professional staff.  The 
department is known for a variety of initiatives—tourism policing, 
community engagement and volunteerism, and, most notably, 
the use of Social Media.  Recently, Arlington PD was ranked 6th 
among America’s most “Social Media Friendly” police 
departments. Recently, Arlington PD was ranked 6th among 
America’s most “Social Media Friendly” police 
departments.  Along with active social platforms of Twitter and 
Facebook, Arlington hosts its own YouTube channel and Nixle. 
In addition, each of the four decentralized patrol districts in the 
city hosts its own Facebook page to disseminate localized 
information to their communities. “Tweet-Along” events have 
brought citizens even closer to the patrol car through periodic 
“tweets” that allow a glimpse into traffic stops, DWI enforcement, 
and accident management.  
 
Always on the lookout for cutting edge technology and its ability 
to impact crime, Arlington became among the first law 
enforcement agencies granted authorization to fly unmanned 
aerial vehicles in police operations. Initially given permission for 
use in training exercises prior to the 2011 Super Bowl at AT&T 
Stadium; Arlington has continued to invest time, money, and 
personnel resources in the unmanned aerial vehicle program in 
an effort to combine this technology with its existing community 
policing strategy.  
 
So dust off your cowboy boots and polish your spurs and come 
hungry for some Texas hospitality!  We hope your visit to 
Arlington will bring you and your family back to enjoy all the 
attractions and shopping the city has to offer! 

  

 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 

Engaging the Community 
 

In May 2014, Barry Horrobin, Director of Planning and Physical Resources at the Windsor Police Service and our IALEP 

Training & Certification Coordinator, led an interactive workshop for Thunder Bay, Ontario, residents on the philosophy and 

principles of Crime Prevention Through Environment Design (CPTED) and design and assessment standards. CPTED is a 

multi-disciplinary approach to deterring criminal behaviour through environmental design, and the workshop participants will 

now be able to identify and apply measures to enhance the built environment in their homes, neighbourhoods, whether it be 

homes, businesses, streets or parks. Many IALEP Members will be familiar with this crime prevention strategy as it is one of 

the components taught in the IALEP Planners Course. Kudos to Barry on a successful workshop, and a huge thank you for 

your ongoing service to IALEP and the Ontario Law Enforcement Planners Association (OALEP)! 

 

  

Contact Barry Horrobin 

(bhorrobin@police.windsor.on.ca) if you are 

interested in the Fall IALEP Planners Course or 

more about CPTED! 
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SHARING NEW INITIATIVES  

METRO VANCOUVER TRANSIT POLICE (CANADA) INTRODUCE TEXT 
(SMS) NON-EMERGENCY REPORTING 
 
In an effort to address the unique needs of the travelling public, the Metro 
Vancouver Transit Police has introduced a report-by-text (SMS or short 
message service) system that enables  the public to  message Transit 
Police dispatch from their mobile phones in real-time. Text messages sent 
to #87-77-77 are received by Transit Police dispatchers 24/7 and 
responded to appropriately. 
 
87-77-77  (TP, SS, SS for Transit Police – See Something, Say Something) 

 
Transit/Transport police services in North America and Europe have led 
the way in SMS reporting systems, due to the demand for discreet 
reporting by members of the public. This system will allow people to quickly 
and discreetly reach the Transit Police without drawing attention to 
themselves.  
  

Metro Vancouver Transit Police launched the service during a recent campaign which focused on increasing reporting of 
sexual harassment on transit.  The goal of the 87-77-77 texting service is for it to be used in any case where police are 
needed on the system.   
 
The Q & A below helps explain how it works. 
 
 What kind of response will I receive? 

The message will be immediately received and responded to by dispatchers as they would with any other call from the 
public. Dispatchers may prioritize the message.  If it is an emergency, the user will be asked to call 9-1-1.   

 
 What if it is an emergency but I can’t call 9-1-1? 

If the user indicates that calling 9-1-1 will put them at risk, Transit Police will continue to process the call in 
coordination with the appropriate agency. We direct all emergency reports to call 9-1-1. An in-progress crime or 
incident where personal safety is at risk would be examples of a 9-1-1 call. Our dispatchers are trained to gather 
specific information in situations where it cannot be gathered quickly by text/SMS. 

 

 Will it cost me anything on my phone bill? 
There is no additional charge over what a mobile customer would normally be charged for a local text message. 
However, standard rates may apply. When advertising the service, where possible, include this disclaimer. Other 
short-message codes like our six-digit number do include a surcharge, but ours does not. 

 

 What if I’m not on the SkyTrain and there’s no Transit Police nearby? 
The number is for reporting any offence or suspicious activity on or related to transit. If there are no Transit Police 
Officers nearby, we will coordinate a response with the local police – this is similar in any call received from the 
public or transit partners. 

 

 Can I remain anonymous? 
Like any non-emergency call to police or 9-1-1, we ask for name, date of birth, and address when someone reports 
to us. This information is gathered in case the call develops into something where a court appearance might be 
necessary to ensure a conviction. However, we cannot force someone to provide their information. To make a truly 
anonymous tip on a crime not in progress, we refer callers to Crime Stoppers (1-800-222-TIPS) 
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The Strategic Services Unit at the Transit Police was the project lead for the SMS initiative. Since its launch in December 
2013, there has been excellent media coverage; transit riders on both rapid rail and bus have embraced the concept.  There 
was a 255 percent increase in the number of text conversations when comparing January 2014 to March 2014. Use of this 
type of technology is tapping into an unmet demand of transit riders to report crime and disorder on the transit system. 
Ongoing analysis will continue to assess the impact to police agency response capacity, laying of charges, and perceptions 
of safety. A new Transit Police app is currently in Beta testing.  This app will have additional features such as Next Bus and 
Crime Reporting Maps.  
 
This initiative is a recent recipient of a Corporate Leadership Award from the Canadian Urban Transit Association (CUTA). 

 
For more information on these initiatives, please contact IALEP Member – Lance Talbott, Manager Strategic 

Services (lance.talbott@transitpolice.bc.ca). 

 

 

Global Guardian Campaign Launched 

Global Guardian is a trans-Atlantic police initiative intended to crackdown on unwanted sexual behavior committed 
on public transport. This concept arose from a British Transport Police project; the inaugural campaign was piloted 
from April 7th to 13th, 2014 in the United Kingdom, United States, and Canada. Participants included the British 
Transport Police (UK), Metropolitan Police Service (UK), Massachusetts Bay Transportation Authority (USA), 
Washington Metro Transit Police (USA) and Metro Vancouver Transit Police (Canada). 

Global Guardian aims to improve the levels of reporting among victims of sexual offences and to create an 
environment on public transport networks worldwide which does not tolerate intimidation, sexual harassment, and 
sexual assault. 

Throughout the week, the police agencies used media, social media, community engagement and local 
partnerships with vulnerable persons to bring awareness to the travelling public about the campaign.  As well as 
continuing emphasis on the delivery of a variety of police enforcement operations across each transport network. 
There were numerous successful arrests of sexual offenders during the campaign. 

For IALEP member agencies that are transit-specific police agencies or responsible for policing transit systems in 
their jurisdiction, you may be interested in learning more about Global Guardian or joining in next year’s campaign. 
For more information, please contact Constable Kevin Goodmurphy, Transit Police – Strategic Service Unit 
(kevin.goodmurphy@transitpolice.bc.ca) or one of the police agencies below.  
 

mailto:kevin.goodmurphy@transitpolice.bc.ca
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MEMBER NEWS 
 

Bill Anzenberger Retires from Prince William County  

 
 

Bill Anzenberger is a long term IALEP member. He started his 

policing career with the Prince William County (VA) Police 

Department in May 1985 and retired effective Jan 1, 2014. 

During his 28 year career, Bill’s assignments included patrol 

(15 years), school resource & DARE officer (4½ years), crime 

prevention supervisor (2½ years) and police planner (6½ 

years).  

 

At the moment, Bill is recovering from some surgery; however, 

he sends the following message to IALEP members:  

 

“I am enjoying retirement and highly recommend it to 

everyone!! I do miss the IALEP camaraderie though and wish 

the organization continued success. Let me know if you need 

anything else or if I can be of assistance in the future.” 

 

 

Sergeant Justin Kobolt Re-appointed 

as IALEP Repository Director 

President Dillon Kraft has re-appointed Sgt. Justin Kobolt 

for another two year term (2015 -2016) as the Repository 

Director for IALEP. Justin has worked as a supervisor in 

the Research and Development Division of Kansas City 

Police Department (KCPD) since April 2012. At that time, 

he was appointed as the IALEP Repository Director. He 

previously served as a patrol supervisor at KCPD’s Metro 

Patrol Division. Prior to being promoted to the rank of 

Sergeant, he held assignments at Central Patrol Division 

and the Downtown Bike Patrol. He also served as a 

detective within the Special Victims Unit and the 

Homicide Unit.  

 

As the supervisor of the Research Section, he is 

responsible for overseeing a wide range of special                         

projects and research studies. He has worked to revamp 

the department’s Field Training Program for new officers, 

worked on national research projects with PERF and 

IACP, and has worked to incorporate new technology in 

KCPD for greater 

efficiency. As the 

Repository Director, he 

manages the IALEP 

historical files that are 

maintained at the KCPD. 

 

 
 

 
 

IALEP members are 

encouraged to send Justin 

photos and documents that 

might have historical value 

to the organization. 

Justin.Kobolt@kcpd.org 
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Member Spotlight: Candace Hammond,  
Chandler Police Department/Arizona 

Candace Hammond has been a successful law enforcement planner with the City of 
Chandler Police Department for 10 years. As planner, Candace has been responsible 
for the annual police department budget, performance measures and strategic goals 
and objectives.  Her responsibilities have been primarily related to budget and 
financial analysis – interesting to Candace because finances and the budget reaches 
many different areas of law enforcement and it always provides her with something 
new to research. Candace especially loves analyzing and studying asset forfeiture 
funds and creating reports for presentation and public consumption. 
 
In addition to being a certified law enforcement planner since 2007, Candace has 
served on the IALEP Southwest Chapter Board and is also very involved with the SW 
Chapter.  Recently Candace took her expertise in law enforcement planning and 
research and successfully transitioned to a position as the new Crime Analysis 
Supervisor at the Chandler Police Department. She leads one police planning analyst, 
two crime analyst data techs and two police investigative assistants -- and is now 
using her planning skills to help her department become more effective through 
identification of crime series and trend information. “The existing Chandler Police 
Department Crime Analysis and Research Unit (CARU) has a very solid foundation of 
high-caliber individuals.  Their experience ranges from six to thirty years with the 
Department.  I am very excited to bring the analysis and competencies that I have 
honed as a Law Enforcement Planner and utilize them in a different capacity as the 
Crime Analysis Supervisor,” reports Candace. 

Analysts and planners have skill sets that often overlap – they share common talents 
and their expertise is frequently called upon to create crime trend bulletins at the same 
time they are providing patrol and budget forecasts. In small departments, the crime 
analyst and the law enforcement planner are often one and the same. Candace is a 
great example of this cross-pollination and the success that comes from cultivating 
the experience you already have in-house.  Congratulations Candace! 
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Candidates Sought for 2015  

Board Offices 

  

In order to hold office on the Executive Board, you must have been an active member of the Association for at 

least two years and remain an active member during your term on the Board.  You must also have attended at 

least one prior annual conference.  All candidates for elective office of the Association must provide a letter of 

support signed by the Chief Executive Officer of his or her agency attesting to the fact that the CEO is aware of 

the term of commitment and responsibilities of the office. 

 

The office of Staff Vice President begins a four year commitment to the Board.  When the Staff Vice President 

has served a one year term, the position automatically rotates to the next chair in Board succession each 

January 1st.  The second year, the Staff Vice President will become the Executive Vice President, President 

for the third year and Immediate Past President for the fourth and final year of service on the Executive Board.   

 

After the four year commitment is concluded, a lifetime membership is awarded to the outgoing Immediate 

Past President.  The primary duty of the Staff Vice President is to coordinate the advertising, promotion, 

brochures, and publications of the Association.  The complete Executive Board is always there to help. 

 

The position of Association Secretary is elected for a two year term at annual conferences that are held on 

even numbered years.  The Secretary will serve a two-year renewable term to begin on January 1, following 

the annual conference at which he/she is elected.  The Secretary is responsible for taking notes of all meetings 

and provides the Executive Board with a written record of the business transacted therein.  The Secretary will 

also provide minutes of all Executive Board meetings to membership soon after. 

 

The Board holds two meetings each year.  A mid-year meeting is held each spring at a future conference 

location.  Board members usually arrive on Wednesday, and meet all day Thursday and Friday and conclude 

on Saturday morning to return home.  There is no cost to the agency, other than time to attend; all travel, 

lodging and meal expenses are the responsibility of the Association. The Executive Board also meets on the 

Sunday afternoon, prior to the opening session of the Annual Conference.  The conference registration is 

waived for members of the executive board; however, travel, lodging, and meals are the responsibility of the 

member’s agency.       

 

If you are interested serving on the Board, please contact Past President Sue Wills, 

willsse@nngov.com   

________________________________________________________________________________________ 

The IALEP EXCHANGE is a newsletter published three times annually by the Executive Board of the 

International Association of Law Enforcement Planners. Submissions should be sent directly to the editor, or 

to any Board member. All materials submitted for publication are subject to editorial approval from the 

Board. Contact the editor for additional information on submission of articles or photos. 

2014 Spring Exchange Editor:  beth.nielsen@transitpolice.bc.ca 

mailto:willsse@nngov.com
mailto:beth.nielsen@transitpolice.bc.ca

